NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT     www.leverett.ma.us   December 2022
Notes From Around Town
• Hunting Season: It is deer-hunting season until Dec. 31, 2021. To keep yourself and your pets safe please wear blaze orange—unfortunate a color as it is.
• Please, keep your mailbox clear of snow. The post office will not deliver your packages if the driver can’t easily reach the box. 
• Village Neighbors is available for some services to folks over 60, including small home repairs with a grant they received for the labor.  Contact Village neighbors.org or call 413-345-6894.
• Leverett has a parking ban: no parking anywhere on the road or roadsides—anytime during a snow storm. 
• If you are elderly and not accustomed to reading the Newsletter online and would like a copy dropped off at your house, please call 548-9150. Copies of the Newsletter will be available for pick-up at the Town Hall, Library, and Village Co-Op.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 February, 1 April, 1 June 2023
Send news items and world peace to: Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA, 01054 or e-mail to townclerk@leverett.ma.us. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines.
Winter Reminders:

Winter sand is available to all residents, for private use only, at the Safety Complex. If you are elderly or physically unable to get sand, the Highway Department will deliver a 5-gallon bucket to you. Call 548-9400 for a delivery.

The Select Board has adopted the following policies and would appreciate your cooperation in regard to them:

(February 12, 1996)

No person other than an employee of the Highway Department shall push, pile, plow, or blow snow or ice onto a town or county road that impedes the flow of traffic. Whoever violates this resolution shall be punished by a fine of not more than $50 per offense and be rolled into a snowball with only head and feet sticking out.

(December 29, 2003)

Residents are advised to secure their mailboxes against possible damage from snow removal operations. The Town is not responsible for damage to mailboxes caused by snow removal operations.
Leverett’s Season of Giving
The Kimball Trust was set up in 1909 in the will of Catherine Kimball to provide clothing for Leverett children in need. You may make checks payable to Kimball Trust, in any amount, and send to Collector, PO Box 300.
The Select Board will be collecting food at the Town Hall, School, and Library to bring to the Montague Food Pantry. No doubt your generosity will be greatly appreciated.
When your tax bill comes your voluntary donation will assist many of our elderly and disabled residents to ease their real estate tax bill. If every household donated $5 we would have close to $4,000 to defray the burden for our qualified residents. Look for the check-off box on your bill.
Thank you.
The Select Board has started a broad-ranging discussion about rejuvenating the Recreation Commission. The mission, scope, support, committee size and membership composition are topics to be discussed. A preliminary discussion took place at the last Select Board meeting. The first public discussion will take place at the upcoming Select Board meeting on Tuesday, January 3 at 7:00. Those interested in this topic, and especially those who might be interested in becoming members are encouraged to attend and begin a discussion about the future of this important, community-focused committee.

LOGO CONTEST

The 250th Committee is still looking for submissions for our logo contest.  We have extended the deadline to March 5.  You can fill out a form, which can be found at the Leverett Library or Coop or you can drop off your submission at Town Hall, the Leverett Library or Leverett Coop.  Just remember to give us your name and contact info when you drop off you submission if you don't have a form.  You can also get the form here:
https://forms.gle/VBXetWNTYqzexG4n8
Select Board Update

A Special Town Meeting was held November 1, 2022 with a warrant containing five articles: One article from the school asking for approval to build an 8’ x 10’ tool shed behind the greenhouse (ref. 5/21 Annual Town Meeting, Article 15) and four articles asking to transfer from available funds or raise and appropriate funds to pay various described bills of prior year. All articles passed unanimously. An article relating to replacing the Miller’s Road bridge, originally for this meeting, has been rescheduled.

Fay Zipkowitz, Chair of the Council on Aging, reported to the Select Board results from a Franklin County-wide Council-On-Aging survey conducted among and concerning the region’s seniors. This survey is supported by a COA grant and is part of a larger effort to collect information on the needs and preferences of the older population. Discussions among small focus groups will begin in December followed by a final report of findings. Results of the survey indicate that Leverett, in relation to other towns in the county, has a strong history of community engagement and participation which leads to greater knowledge and understanding of all community groups including seniors. That said, there has been a decline recently in the number of town-wide events, e.g., potluck suppers, chicken pie suppers, Harvest Festival, July 4 barbecue and bonfire, etc., that bring Leverett residents together in community spirit. Existing town facilities (Town Hall and Library Community Room specifically) already are suitable to house indoor activities if there were a community group that scheduled and supported such events. Put differently, there appears less need for a stand-alone “senior center” (however imagined) and more need for a “community center”, run by resident-neighbors and providing activities that foster social interaction across all age groups. Other outcomes from the survey included a strong desire by seniors to remain in their homes with the passing of years, and a suggestion to create a “Navigator” position whose role it is to be in regular, discrete contact with seniors and to advocate for their interests at the town, county and state level.

Fay’s excellent summary was followed by a detailed review of results from the aforementioned Council on Aging survey at the county level. Carole Foote of LifePath (and survey sponsor) and Rachel Stoler of FRCOG-Mass in Motion walked through all aspects of the survey.

[Results from the Council on Aging survey are coincident with two seemingly unrelated town items: A call from the Leverett Recreation Committee to either be given more support to or dissolve the committee, and a sudden widespread interest in the racquet sport, pickleball. Enthusiasm for pickleball can be interpreted more broadly as community-level interest in participatory activities. Taken together, the Board believes a strong Recreation Committee with a mandate to create a program of events attractive to all age groups will begin to engage a broad swath of the town. See the insert in this newsletter for more information.]

Melissa provided an update on the mosquito/viral pathogen study the town is sponsoring this year. Despite unfavorable climate conditions, females from seven species of known or suspected carriers of Eastern Equine Encephalitis Virus (EEEV) or West Nile Virus (WNV) were collected across five resident-volunteer sampling sites across town. These mosquito samples currently are being assayed for both pathogenic viruses. Results from these analyses will be available at the time of publication.

The Select Board and Finance Committee agreed to accept Finance Chair Phil Carter’s recommendation of a 5% budget adjustment ceiling for FY24 budget guidance. This in the context of an 8% current inflation rate. Department managers will be asked to minimize forecasted spending wherever possible.

Grantsmanship is one of Leverett’s clearest assets [Margie, take a bow], demonstrated with the announcement that Leverett received two state “One Stop for Growth” grants totaling $205,000: One grant to cover costs of evaluating re-construction of Dudleyville Road and the other to complete the Planning Board’s Comprehensive Plan. These two awards, combined with multiple other awards over the course of this year, are noteworthy.

Those who live on or travel regularly on Shutesbury Road have witnessed the completion of two major road construction projects: Installation of a very large, custom-built culvert that carries Roaring Brooke under Shutesbury road near Number 6 Road, and conversion of the Shutesbury Road/Cushman Road intersection from a partially signed spaghetti junction to a 90-degree three-way stop intersection. While the latter captures far more attention (a good thing) both add tangibly to the safety and longevity of Leverett’s roads – and its residents.

Richard Nathhorst gave an update on progress by the Bradford Field Memorial Library building Ad Hoc Committee and asked that the committee spend a portion of the $30,000 town-approved funds to conduct a survey and evaluate possibilities for water supply and septic ($4,500 so approved). As would be expected there are differences of opinion within the group. However, the deliberate and deliberative process they are undertaking now is intended to produce a set of realistic options for the building and property. Those options will become warrant articles for the town meeting next spring.

Bethany Seeger, Finance Committee, presented to a joint meeting of the Finance Committee and Select Board the regional school’s proposed “4% guardrails” approach to 4-towns budget management. From one year to next the spending obligation of any town will not exceed, or be reduced by, 4%, irrespective of student enrollment or other qualifying criteria. The team of representatives from Leverett (Bethany Seeger, Craig Cohen and Tom Hankinson) recognize this as a buffering instrument, in addition to the modified 5-year rolling average buffer, that reduces fluctuation in each town’s annual budget obligation while still associating budget obligation to student enrollment. The team was in favor of this guardrail modification and will support it at the next 4-towns regional meeting.

Micaylla Silver presented to the Select Board his position that the Conservation Commission showed poor judgment in its vote to accept the Friends of Leverett Pond (FLP) Notice of Intent (NOI). He proposed a potential challenge to the NOI granted to FLP. Following his presentation, two members of the Commission spoke, one to challenge the description of the process and procedure laid out by Micallya and one to state that there was a timeframe for appeal of the NOI which has passed.

The Select Board has expressed its support for four CPC applications, two relating to town hall beautification (one addressing specifically the newly repaired stone wall), one relating to a proposed “Heritage Park” at the North Leverett Sawmill, and one addressing maintenance and repair of Rattlesnake Gutter Road. 

One final note: I just learned that Gordon Fretwell, husband of Fay Zipkowitz, has passed away as a result of a fall. I am deeply saddened, and the town is deeply saddened by this loss. Our hearts go out to Fay, and to Gordon and Fay’s family and loved ones.
Tom Hankinson, for the Select Board

Leverett Elementary School News
Leverett Elementary School has had a great Fall!  Students and staff are happily back to full school hours and a somewhat normal school year.  This year we welcomed two new classroom teachers, two new paraeducators, a new custodian, and a new Food Service Director.  Our beloved Greenhouse Director, Dawn Ward, will be retiring at the end of this season.  We are grateful to welcome Leverett local Julia Latady to the position come spring.  We were happy to return to our annual Mountain Day tradition on October 14, and we gratefully opened our doors for our first Open House in three years on October 25.  We are busy planning the reopening of our afterschool program.  This Fall we are also planning projects to commemorate the 250th anniversary of Leverett coming up next year.  In the future, we hope to increase the opportunities for collaboration between our staff and students and outside community members.  Please consider volunteering with our school if your schedule allows!  Have a great holiday season!
Annie Foley-Ruiz, Principal

Property Tax Relief Fund

We can expect our property tax bills to be arriving soon, right along with frigid winter weather.  Most of us saw an increase in our tax bills this past year, and steep increases in fuel and electricity costs are further burdening elder and disabled residents on limited and fixed incomes. This means that even more of our neighbors will face challenges in meeting their local tax obligations this year. The Tax Relief Committee wants to remind taxpayers that we hope to raise the current balance in the Tax Relief Fund, in order to meet an anticipated increased need for financial assistance. When you pay your tax bill, you may use the check-off box conveniently located on the upper left corner of your bill (along with boxes for other worthy charitable causes) and include an extra amount along with your payment.  You can also send a separate check-made out to the Town of Leverett-to Town Hall, Montague Rd, or drop off a check at the Town Hall; please note on front of envelope: Attention: Tax Relief Committee. Donations can be made at any time of year, not just during tax bill payment season. Any amount helps and will be much appreciated by the Tax Relief Committee as well as your fellow members of the Leverett community who depend on this assistance. The Tax Relief Committee thanks this generous community for supporting this cause every year. 

Applications for tax relief assistance can be obtained from the Assessors’ and the Tax Collector’s offices at Town Hall, and should be returned by April 1, 2023. They can also be found on the town website under the Tax Relief Committee. There are income and asset limits to qualify for financial eligibility, as well as age restrictions (which are noted on the application). Awards from the Tax Relief Fund are distributed once a year, in the spring, before the second tax bill is due, based on the balance in the account and how many applicants have requested this assistance. (Note: There are additional state programs which can reduce one’s property tax burden, and information on exemptions and other deductions certain residents may be eligible for, can be obtained from the assessors’ office). Members of this committee will be available to help potential applicants in completing the application form in February-March 2023. (Details of time and place will be posted on leverettconnects and the town website when arranged).

Barbara Carulli, For Tax Relief Committee

Village Neighbors is available for some services to folks over 60, including small home repairs with a grant they received for the labor.  Contact Village neighbors.org or call 413-345-6894.
News from the Leverett Library

As it is getting chilly and the stars are twinkling at dinnertime, we’ve been gathering at the library and spreading our books, movies, and services widely. No matter who you are, we have something for you! Here are a few library services you can access from home.

Home Delivery:

Stuck at home? Never fear. We can bring the library to you! We deliver:

Magazines

DVDs (tv shows, movies, documentaries)

The Town Newsletter

Spice samples (this month is Garam Masala with recipes)

Of course, books

And more!

Call or email us to get on the schedule: leverettlibrary@gmail.com or 413-548-9220

Online Services:

For reference questions and help with library services, just call or email us and we’ll be happy to help you download an audiobook, update your account, or recommend a new book.

Start at our website: leverettlibrary.org 

For Kanopy (streaming video)

Libby (borrow ebooks and audiobooks)

Or to manage your library account online.

Ongoing online Qigong program:

Online Qigong - Monday and Wednesday mornings

Or come in for our regular and special events in December: 

New! Drop-in Playtime for ages 0-5 w/ caregiver. Wednesday mornings

Board Games for ages 7-97 w/ Gene. Wednesday afternoons

Mah Jongg or come and chat! Thursday afternoons

Tai Chi - Saturday mornings

Special Events this month:

Waldo Mellon Book Pep Rally - Tuesday, 12/6 at 4:30 p.m.

Gaia Roots All Ages Concert - Thursday, 12/22 at 3:30 p.m.

We always like to hear from you, whether it is when we deliver materials to your house, or when you stop in. So be in touch! 413-548-9220 or leverettlibrary@gmail.com

Here’s to staying cozy! 

Warmly, Hannah Paessel, library director

FRIENDS OF THE LEVERETT LIBRARY

The Friends of the Leverett Library’s annual Holiday Basket Auction is underway, ending December 17 at 1PM. Ten festively decorated baskets are on display at the library during browsing hours. Please place your bid online on the library website (leverettlibrary.org).  Look for the link on the main library page that will route you directly to the basket auction. The bidding email is leverettlibraryauction@gmail.com. Current bids are displayed under each picture and are updated daily. All profits are used for library programming, museum passes, patio landscaping, and extras requested by the library during the year.

The 2022 art mugs, featuring a view of Leverett Pond by Susan Valentine, are for sale at the library for $10.

Thanks to all who help support our community library. 

Electricity Rates!
Electricity rates and sources are not main topics of the season, but we are in for some big changes that would have been hard to anticipate a year ago. When you are considering the options offered to each town resident from the postcard from the Town of Leverett, c/o Colonial Power Group,Inc. Colonial Power is the town's energy supply broker which for three years (our contract ends December 31) has been supplying the town with 100% green energy--wind generated from Texas at a rate consistently lower than the Eversource rate. This was the best arrangement for the town at the time.

ENERGY COMMITTEE
Dear Residents, we are in for some big energy-related changes that would have been hard to anticipate a year ago. When you are considering the  options offered to each household  on the recent postcard from the Town of Leverett, c/o Colonial Power Group, Inc., please keep in mind the following history:  1) A large majority of residents opted for the aggregation plan that supplied 100% green energy generated by wind in Texas at a rate reliably lower each month than that of Eversource (not perfect, but a pretty good deal for our town, and the best the committee could find at the time); 2) that contract--our response to an earlier Town Meeting request--expires  December 31; 3) we have established a new contract; when choosing your new options,  (higher) rates will apply; 4) this is no fun; we feel the same way; 5) average people around the world are concerned and worried, too; none of us had any realistic power to affect the situation.

Your committee is staying alert to the evolving situation and seeking other solutions for our electricity needs. We will keep new information coming as we discover/receive it.

Portia Weiskel

for the Energy Committee

pweiskel@gmail.com
548-9737

Community Announcements

 POND PADDLES

2022 has been a busy year for The Friends of Leverett Pond.  Most importantly, the Conservation Commission approved our 5-year plan.  This sets the rules for our weed management program going forward.  Our goal here is to limit the spread of invasive weeds which could choke off the open water, while maintaining the rich biodiversity of the pond.  We are working to make this beautiful natural asset available for all to enjoy.  This is our mission.

Our boat loan program, now in its third year, has been very successful.  We have built and stocked a boat rack at the public access area off Depot Road.  All Leverett residents had the opportunity to borrow a canoe or kayak for 1 week – a chance to see the pond as never before.  We had approximately 200 sign-outs this past summer and plan to continue the program next year.  Special thanks to the staff at the Leverett library for all they do and for making space available to us each Saturday morning for key sign-outs.

Of course, all these things cost money and substantially more than in past years considering the added environmental testing and surveying now required.   You can help by volunteering and/or making a donation at https://friendsofleverettpond.org/donate.  Please consider this.

ABC Campaign Tops $15,000!

Thanks to the tremendous generosity of individuals, families, and businesses in Leverett, as well as contributions from surrounding communities – and even as far away as New Hampshire, Rhode Island, New York, Florida, and Mississippi – the Leverett Education Foundation was able to raise over $15,000 to help support outdoor learning and nature-based education at Leverett Elementary School.

In the form of grants for specific projects, these funds will build on the great work of LES teachers who are developing new learning opportunities and experiences related to the woods, fields, and streams surrounding the school, and making new ways of learning outside the classroom available to Leverett’s children.  The Acorn, Blackberry Crocus Campaign was a direct response to the dedication and vision of these teachers, and we are thrilled to be able to support their efforts to make awareness of the natural world and environmental stewardship fundamental components of a Leverett education.

Thank you to all who contributed to the campaign – including Apollo Contracting, Grass Roots Landscaping, Jamrog HVAC and Plumbing, West Branch Capital, Wright Builders, and the Cambodian Temple Society of Western Massachusetts, and most of all the people of Leverett – for your donations and for your continuing support of LES.

Contributions can still be made to the Acorn, Blackberry, Crocus Campaign at leveretteducationfoundation.org or by check to P.O. Box 235, Leverett, MA 01054.

Thank you.

The Leverett Education Foundation

Steve Weiss, Hannah Blunt, Craig Cohen, Jon Camadeco
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	As a reminder, on December 1, 2022, LeverettNet's Internet Service Provider contract is changing from GoNetSpeed (same company as Otelco) to the South Hadley Electric Light Department (called SHELD). Beginning in December, your invoices will come from SHELD and your contact for customer service and outages will be SHELD.

Effective immediately, if you want to make a change to your service (such as cancel or begin internet or phone service), please call SHELD customer service directly at 413-536-1050.

Some important information:

· SHELD will bill all LeverettNET customers on the 1st of each month

· If you currently receive your monthly broadband bill via e-mail, you will continue to receive your bill by e-mail from customerservice@sheld.org
· Within the next two weeks, you will receive a DocuSign with the new Terms & Conditions for SHELD. The e-mail will be from Kelly Frazier, Customer Service Manager at SHELD with the subject line "LeverettNET User Agreement - Please Sign."

· Within 5 business days of completing the DocuSign, you will receive a separate email from Kelly with instructions on how to establish an account via our online portal.

· If your account is currently set up with auto-pay, this will need to be re-established for your new account with SHELD after December 1, by visiting, https://billpay.sheld.org/onlineportal
· All Leverettnet.net email users will receive an additional direct communication within the next several weeks via e-mail on how to transfer their account.

If you have a internet or phone outage in November, please continue to call GoNetSpeed at 855-891-7291.

For more information, please visit, www.leverett.ma.us, click on Departments, Leverett Municipal Light Plant.

-Your Broadband Team
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